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during various stages of national secu-
rity emergencies; and 

(2) Identification of actions that 
could be taken at the Federal and local 
levels of government in the early 
stages of a national security emer-
gency or pending national security 
emergency to mitigate the impact of or 
reduce significantly the leadtime asso-
ciated with full emergency action im-
plementation. 

§ 334.3 Background. 
(a) The GMR system is designed to 

take into account the need to mobilize 
the Nation’s resources in response to a 
wide range of crisis or emergency situ-
ations. GMR is a flexible decision mak-
ing process of preparedness and re-
sponse actions which are appropriate 
to warning indicators or an event. 
Thus, GMR allows the government, as 
a whole, to take small or large, often 
reversible, steps to increase its na-
tional security emergency prepared-
ness posture. 

(b) Crises, especially those resulting 
in major military activities, always 
have some political or economic con-
text. As the risks of military action in-
crease, nations undertake more exten-
sive preparations over a longer period 
of time to increase their military 
power. Such preparations by potential 
adversaries shape the nature and grav-
ity of the threat as well as its likeli-
hood and timing of occurrence. These 
measures permit the development of 
reliable indicators of threat at an early 
time in the evolution of a crisis. De-
pending on the nature of the situation 
or event and the nation involved, these 
early warning indicators may emanate 
from the political, socio-economic and/ 
or industrial sectors. 

(c) The GMR system enables the na-
tion to approach mobilization planning 
and actions as part of the deterrent re-
sponse capability and to use it to re-
duce the probability of conflict. Alter-
natively, if deterrence should fail, the 
GMR system would enable the nation 
to undertake a series of phased actions 
intended to increase its ability to meet 
defense and essential civilian require-
ments. The GMR system integrates the 
potential strength of the national 
economy into U.S. national security 
strategy. 

§ 334.4 Definitions. 

(a) Graduated Mobilization Response 
(GMR) is a system for integrating mo-
bilization actions designed to respond 
to ambiguous and/or specific warnings. 
These actions are designed to mitigate 
the impact of an event or crisis and re-
duce significantly the lead time associ-
ated with a full national emergency ac-
tion implementation. 

(b) National security emergency is any 
occurrence, including natural disaster, 
military attack, technological emer-
gency, or other emergency, that seri-
ously degrades or threatens the na-
tional security of the United States. 

(c) Mobilization is the process of mar-
shalling resources, both civil and mili-
tary, to respond to and manage a na-
tional security emergency. 

(d) GMR Plans are those agency docu-
ments that describe, in general, the ac-
tions that an agency could take in the 
early stages of a national security 
emergency, or upon receipt of warning 
information about a possible national 
security emergency. These actions 
would be designed to mitigate the im-
pact of, or reduce significantly, the 
lead times associated with full emer-
gency action implementation. Such 
plans are required by section 201(4)(b) 
of Executive Order 12656. 

(e) A Costed Option Package is a docu-
ment that describes in detail a par-
ticular action that an agency could 
take in the early stages of a national 
security emergency. The general con-
tent of a GMR costed option package 
includes alternative response options; 
the resource implications of each op-
tion; shortfalls, costs, timeframes and 
political feasibility. 

§ 334.5 GMR system description. 

The GMR system contains three 
stages of mobilization activity (addi-
tional intermediate GMR stages may 
be developed). For example, a Federal 
department or agency might divide 
‘‘Crisis Management’’ into two, three, 
or more levels as suits its needs. 

(a) Stage 3, Planning and Preparation. 
During the planning and preparation 
stage, Federal departments and agen-
cies develop their GMR plans and 
maintain capability to carry out their 
mobilization-related responsibilities in 
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accordance with section 201 of Execu-
tive Order 12656. General types of prob-
lems likely to arise in a crisis situation 
are identified along with possible 
methods for dealing with them. Invest-
ment programs can be undertaken to 
overcome identified problems. 

(b) Stage 2, Crisis Management. During 
the crisis management stage, GMR 
plans are reviewed and capabilities will 
be re-examined in light of an actual 
event or crisis perceived to be emerg-
ing. 

(1) Federal departments and agencies 
may need to gather additional data on 
selected resources or increase their 
preparedness activities. Costed Option 
Packages may need to be updated or 
new ones prepared for the response op-
tion measures in each of the depart-
ment’s and agency’s area of responsi-
bility. For example, when it appears 
likely that increased national re-
sources may be required, resource read-
iness could be improved through the 
procurement of essential long lead 
time items, especially those that can 
be used even if the situation does not 
escalate. In general, long lead time 
preparedness actions would be consid-
ered for implementation at this time. 

(2) Many preparedness actions at this 
stage would be handled through re-
programming, but the Costed Option 
Packages may also require new fund-
ing. 

(3) If the crisis worsens, and prior to 
the declaration of national emergency, 
it may be necessary to surge certain 
production and stockpile items for fu-
ture use. 

(c) Stage 1, National Emergency/War. 
During a national emergency or dec-
laration of war, mobilization of all na-
tional resources escalates and GMR 
will be subsumed into the overall mobi-
lization effort. As military require-
ments increase, the national resources 
would increasingly be focused on the 
national security emergency. This 
would involve diverting non-essential 
demand for scarce resources from 
peacetime to defense uses, and con-
verting industry from commercial to 
military production. Both surge pro-
duction and expansion of the nation’s 
productive capacity may also be nec-
essary. Supplemental appropriations 
may be required for most Federal de-

partments and agencies having na-
tional security emergency responsibil-
ities. 

§ 334.6 Department and agency re-
sponsibilities. 

(a) During Stage 3, each Federal de-
partment and agency with mobilization 
responsibilities will develop GMR plans 
as part of its emergency preparedness 
planning process in order to meet pos-
sible future crisis. Costed Option Pack-
ages will be developed for actions that 
may be necessary in the early warning 
period. Option packages will be re-
viewed, focused and refined during 
Stage 2 to meet the particular emer-
gency. 

(b) Each department and agency 
should identify response actions appro-
priate for the early stage of any crisis 
or emergency situation, which then 
will be reviewed, focused and refined in 
Stage 2 for execution, as appropriate. 
GMR plans should contain a menu of 
costed option packages that provide de-
tails of alternative measures that may 
be used in an emergency situation. 

(c) FEMA will provide guidance pur-
suant to Executive Order 12656 and will 
coordinate GMR plans and option pack-
ages of DOD and the civilian depart-
ments and agencies to ensure consist-
ency and to identify areas where addi-
tional planning or investment is need-
ed. 

(d) During State 2, FEMA will coordi-
nate department and agency rec-
ommendations for action and forward 
them to the National Security Advisor 
to make certain that consistency with 
the overall national strategy planning 
is achieved. 

(e) Departments and agencies will re-
fine their GMR plans to focus on the 
specific crisis situation. Costed option 
packages should be refined to identify 
the resources necessary for the current 
crisis, action taken to obtain those re-
sources, and GMR plans implemented 
consistent with the seriousness of the 
crisis. 

(f) At Stage 1, declaration of national 
emergency or war, the crisis is under 
the control of NSC or other central au-
thority, with GMR being integrated 
into partial, full or total mobilization. 
At this point the more traditional 
mechanisms of resource mobilization 
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